POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 9 January 2013

Present:  
K Fuller (Chair), M Fuller, J French, A Munro, F Warner, S Waterston, 
In Attendance:
Cllrs I Baxter, B Constable and D Milligan, Ms C Baillie, Mr W Clark, Mr & Mrs Coombs, Mr & Mrs Cunningham, PC I Hutchison, Mr & Mrs B Miller, Mr T Mund, Mrs P Ross, Ms J Turnbull
Apologies:                J Weir and D West 
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1
Chair welcomed everyone to the first meeting of 2013.  He referred to a call received from the Advertiser about a proposal to stop hanging Christmas lights on Polton Road West with a saving of £5,000.   He did not respond as he did not know anything about it and noted that there were no Christmas lights on that stretch of the road in any case.
2.    Minutes of meeting of 12 December 2012 and Matters Arising
2.1
Item 2.1.   Toilets at Hawthornden Primary School.  It was noted that one block had been refurbished in October but the remaining blocks were still in a state of disrepair as was the roof of block 4.  A letter had been sent by the Parents’ Council to the 3 local Councillors outlining the repairs required but a response was still awaited.   Cllr BC undertook to chase it up.                                                                                                                    Action:  Cllr BC

2.2 
Item 2.3.  ‘Boost for Gas’ article in Advertiser.   Cllr BC commented that he had not had time to make enquiries but would do so.                                                  Action:  Cllr BC
2.3
Item 5.2   Pupils Crossing De Quincy Path.   Line 1 – amend ‘had spoken with’ to read ‘had not spoken with’.                                              
2.3  
Item 7.2.   New Lasswade High School.   Amend ‘August 2014’ to read ‘August 2013’.

2.4  
The minutes were approved.  Proposed by AM and seconded by JF.

3.    Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 9 January 2013:

            B/F                                                                   Bank                       Cash

                                                                                     78.61                      14.00

            Expenditure:     Nil       
            Income:            Nil
            Account as at 9 January 2013                          78.61  
  14.00

            Total Bank & Cash                                            92.61

4.    Secretary’s Report
4.1
Nothing to report.
5.     Pupil Crossing De Quincy Path

5.1
Pamela Ross and Corina Baillie from Hawthornden Parents’ Council said there was a need for a manned crossing at De Quincy Path.  There were approximately 18 children – there could be more – crossing the road at De Quincy Path in the morning and there  was nothing to stop speeding motorists.  It was noted that 96 parent questionnaires had been sent out.  There were 8 children living in De Quincy Path itself in a row of 12 houses.  No head count had been taken of those children using the manned crossing at Poltonbank. There was an intention to do a head count but not they were not aware that it had been carried out. It was suggested that one compromise would be to move the crossing patroller to the next half chicane which would serve both Poltonbank and De Quincy Path. 
5.2
Cllr BC said the patroller was already in the best place as it was quite busy there.  JF commented that the sale of the former MOD houses and a change in demographics had increased the number of children living around De Quincy Path. 

5.3
Mrs Ross commented that rather than use the manned crossing parents were driving their children to school thus causing more travel disruption.   Mrs Baillie said the fact remained that there were safety implications at De Quincy Path. 

5.4
Cllr DM said there was no way the crossing patroller would be  moved but if there was a danger to children then a proper risk assessment should be done.   A road safety impact survey might be needed to be carried out.  He said it was possible there should be a pelican crossing introduced.  

5.5
Cllr IB reported that the safer route to school team had looked at the issue at his request and confirmed the manned crossed was in the right place.   Cllr BC undertook to look at that assessment and report back to the next meeting.                         Action: Cllr BC 

5.6
Cllr DM said he would ask Ricky Moffat, Midlothian Council to request the road safety team do an assessment and he would report back to the next meeting.         Action: Cllr DM

5.7
Cllr IB undertook to pass on to Cllr DM the information he received from the safer  routes to school team.                                                                                        Action: Cllr IB
6.    Police Report

6.1
Crime Statistics for Bonnyrigg & Lasswade – December 2012

Total Crimes Recorded: 32

Total Crimes Solved:  14
43.75 % solvency
This YTD 42.78 %
 
Last YTD 42.76%

December break down as follows

Received

Solved

Violent Crime




0
                       
      4
Sexual Crime




       3

                  3


Crimes of Dishonesty

     
                 11    

      4      

Vandalism



      
     11      

      3
      

Other Crime


   
       
       7


      4
There were 256 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of December.
6.2
About 22.05 hours on Tuesday 4 December a 42year old female staff member from Tesco, Hardengreen started up her car and left it running to defrost the windows.  Whilst she was at the boot of her car a male entered the driver’s side and attempted to close the door, however the female saw this and wedged herself in the door.  She then tried to remove her keys out the ignition.  During the struggle the female was punched to her face before the man ran off in the direction of the old railway leading to Bonnyrigg.  Enquiries ongoing.
INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG

· About 16.00hrs on 2 December a motor vehicle, which was lying parked and secure outside an address in Dalhousie Drive, had its wing mirror kicked off by persons unknown.  As a result of enquiries a 13yr old male has been reported for vandalism.
· About 7pm on 3 December police attended an address in Eskdale Terrace following a report of a Staffordshire bull terrier biting a 7yr old girl on her face.  The young girl has a laceration approximately 3 inches in length to her right cheek and would require plastic surgery.  A report has been sent to the Procurator Fiscal and the owner was arranging for the dog to be put down.
· About 0315hrs on 9 December the occupier of a house in Cameron Crescent was awoken by the sound of their front window being smashed.  On going to investigate, a piece of concrete block was found within the living room and the double glazed unit was found to be smashed.    No persons seen at locus.  Enquiries were complete at this time.
· About 2030hrs on 18 December the complainer was within her living room at an address in Andy Kelly Court when she heard a loud bang come from the front of the house.  Ongoing out to investigate she found that persons unknown had smashed the outer pane of a 4ft x 5ft double glazed window panel by means unknown.  

· About 2300hrs on 20 December a 21yr old female jumped in a taxi after being at a party in Dalhousie Castle Hotel and requested to be taken to Bonnyrigg.  On arrival at Bonnyrigg the taxi driver asked for more details and the female refused.  The taxi driver brought her to Bonnyrigg Police station and officers attended to assist.  She then refused to exit the taxi claiming she had no money for the fare.  On being removed from the taxi and brought into the Police station she allegedly started to struggle with officers before kicking one, spitting at another and biting a 3rd officer on the leg.  A report has been submitted to the Procurator Fiscal. 

· Between 1715hrs and 0100hrs on 22 December a Ford Transit van was parked, locked and secured, in De Quincy Road.  At that time there were copper tubes in 2 pipe racks (not locked) attached to the roof rack of the vehicle.  On returning to his vehicle the complainer found the copper piping stolen along with the driver’s side wing mirror.
· About 0230hrs on 23 December a living room window of an address in Dalhousie Avenue West was allegedly smashed by a 24yr old male later identified by Police through enquiries.  A report has been submitted to the Procurator Fiscal.

6.3
As part of the Winter Safety Road Check for December the following offences were identified in the Bonnyrigg area and a total of 9 persons charged.  

              3 drivers reported for using their mobile phone whilst driving 
                          2 cars were seized and drivers charged with no insurance 

                          1 driver for no MOT, going through a red traffic light 

                          3 for no road tax

6.4
The following drink had also been seized/destroyed from underage youths by Police Officers in the Bonnyrigg area.



   3 litres of Vodka
                           9 litres of Vodka Mix

                           2 litres of wine

If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Officer or Bonnyrigg Police Station.

PC 3912E Ian Hutchison or PC 11372 Sue Akers Community Officers Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell E-mail EDivCBOPKGroup@lbp.pnn.police.uk  Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 0131 663 9221 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

7.      Midlothian Councillors’ Report
7.1
Cllr BC referred to the Council budget and Cllr DM expressed concern over some of the decisions taken such as the closing of all public toilets in Midlothian for a meagre saving.  In addition he reported that bus shelters would no longer be routinely cleaned or repaired.  It would now be a reactive service only.  It was also noted that the town centre cleaning team would be reduced from 12 to 3 men.   There followed an exchange of views on a number of other changes which would be implemented as a result of budget savings. 

7.2
Cllr IB reported that the litter identified by Hawthornden Primary School was not caused by the children. He had asked for it to be cleaned and for the resident who had reported it to him to monitor the situation.
7.3
His proposal for webcasting of Council meetings had come to nothing but he had been in touch with Black Diamond Radio about the possibility of broadcasting the meetings on the radio.  

7.4
KF reported that he had been approached by youngsters outside the Sports Pavilion who had inquired about a skateboard park in Bonnyrigg.  Cllr DM advised that it would be part funded (£120,000) from the Gourlaw Fund which meant an application could be made to Sport Scotland for matched funding.  Once that was in place everything was ready for the work to go ahead. 
7.5
KF said he had been contacted by a local resident regarding dogs fouling the path between Ramsay Terrace and Methven Terrace. It was agreed that it was entirely a matter for dog owners to clear up any mess.  Cllr IB said there was a need to ensure there were enough litter bins and advised that the Council was about to review street cleaning.

8.  
Local Issues
8.1
KF advised that a planning application had been made to develop the former Staiside Inn site into retail units. Copies of the drawings were on display during the meeting.  The proposals were for a one 2 storey unit on the corner between Rosewell Road and the road by the bowling green, 3 single storey units backing onto the main road and 2 single storey units at the side.  There would be parking space for 16 cars while the loading bay would be by the side of the units opposite the bowling green.  The proposals were that the 2 storey unit would be Class 1 - top storey possibility a café while the others would be Class 2 and 3.

8.2
KF said that he had heard a demolition order had been made to knock down the Staiside but was not aware whether it had been approved yet.  It was important everyone approved what was being proposed by the developers of the Staiside site. JF commented that as a parent of a teenager living at Skeltiemuir the path to the new high school would be considerably smaller and was concerned about the danger of delivery vans entering the proposed units.  
8.3
Local shopkeepers at Poltonhall were concerned about the proposals and intended to raise a petition against the planning application and asked for advice on the rules to follow.  It was agreed that PDCC would submit comments on the application expressing concerns particularly about the safety aspects.                                                       Action: KF

Date of next meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 13 February 2013. 
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